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Civic Federation Position Statement 
November 6, 2003 

 
HB 3888 and SB 2112 increase the Homeowner Exemption from $4,500 to 
$5,000 for homeowners whose assessed valuations are increased more than 20%.  
Increase exemption to $5,500 for homeowners with family income under $30,000 
and to $6,000 for those with family income under $20,000.   
 
HB 3891 and SB 2111 increase the Senior Homestead Exemption from $2,500 to 
$3,000 for all seniors (65 and older), to $3,500 for those with family income under 
$30,000 and to $4,000 for those with family income under $20,000.  Makes the 
Senior Homestead Exemption permanent after age 75.   
 
HB 3885 and SB 2116 expand eligibility for Senior Citizen Assessment Freeze 
Exemption to include household incomes up to $50,000 (up from $40,000). 
 
SB 2114 increases the Home Improvement Exemption from $45,000 of improvements to 
$75,000 to reflect increased construction costs.   
 
The Civic Federation is keenly aware of the public concern and outrage caused by rapidly 
escalating residential property tax assessments.  All four of the above mentioned 
legislative proposals are attempts to provide relief to overburdened residential property 
taxpayers without addressing the basic problem of the Cook County classification system 
and Illinois’ continued over-reliance on property taxes to fund education.  In our view the 
proposed expansions of property tax exemptions will provide targeted and modest relief 
to those homeowners most in need of assistance, without causing any great disruptions in 
the property tax system.  At the same time, these proposals will further complicate an 
already arcane property tax system and not address the basic problems of the State’s tax 
and educational financing system.   
 
Despite the limitations, The Civic Federation supports the proposals with the following 
cautions.  If the following concerns are addressed the Civic Federation would not object 
to the passage of these bills. Supporters of the proposed tax relief should be aware that the 
modest savings granted to homeowners may be outweighed by the increased costs of 
administering the property tax system.  The increased complexity of the criteria to qualify 
for the exemptions will require an expansion of the current exemption application form to 
determine the income range of the homeowner.  The increased cost for printing, sending 
and receiving the new expanded exemption booklets will primarily come from property 
tax revenues.  It is also possible that the increased amount of data analysis required prior 
to the printing of property tax bills could delay the process. If such a delay occurs, units 
of local government could be forced to borrow funds in anticipation of property tax 
revenues. 
 
Finally, The Civic Federation remains concerned that removing the annual application 
process, as proposed in HB 3891 and SB 2111, would eliminate an efficient and effective 
tool for verifying the eligibility of a property for an exemption, as well as run counter to 
established state law. Without a formal application process for all exemptions, there is no 
efficient way to determine if a property continues to deserve the benefit of an exemption. 
Furthermore, the courts have ruled that that information that a property continues to 
qualify for an exemption is in fact required before an exemption can be granted. (Proviso 
Township High School District #209 vs. Hynes) 
 

 


